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Dear Holy Family,

The vision for Holy Family in 1984 was to build a vibrant, thriving 
faith community in the Roman Catholic tradition, offering a diverse and 
dynamic way to express our beliefs. As we celebrate our 40th Anniversary 
this year, I am proud of my role as the third pastor to be trusted to nurture 
this vision, particularly during changing and challenging times for the 
big “C” church in our society today. 

This year’s Stewardship Report will review some of our key 
developments and accomplishments, as well as our financial position. More importantly, it will explain
how we are planning for the future. 

My vision for Holy Family’s future is:
A community regularly and intentionally focused on the Eucharist at Mass, which gathers us in
gratitude to God, inspires us through Jesus Christ and energizes us in the Holy Spirit.
Our guiding initiative as we look toward 40 more years at Holy Family is BE MORE: A Movement of
Growth.

What is our Movement Of Growth?

It is NOT a plan like other initiatives that generate a document that sits on a shelf somewhere. It is a
movement designed to generate growth in two major areas:

BE MORE: A Movement of Growth is an
initiative for achieving Holy Family's
mission to embody the Gospel call and
empower all to experience new life in Christ
through sacramental living, community
engagement, and spiritual growth. 

BE MORE: 
A Movement of Growth



• Our mission statement tells us that lifelong spiritual growth leads to new life in Christ.
• We will continue and increase programs of education, formation, spirituality, service and social justice
throughout all stages of our parishioners lives.
• We will deepen the sense of SACRAMENT and GRACE that have begun these past few years.
• We aim to deepen the connection between the Eucharistic celebration at Mass and the gratitude for
Christ’s true presence, as experienced through the proclaimed Scriptures and the transformation of bread
and wine into His Body and Blood. By embracing this gift, we are called to a greater awareness of Christ’s
presence in our daily lives.
• We will deepen all aspects of the celebration of the Eucharist growing more in appreciation for all that is
sacred in our lives.
• We will approach all spiritual learning with renewed vigor and innovation.

Spiritual Growth

•  We will increase initiatives to welcome new members through
both intentional invitations to join us at Mass as well as social soft

entry gatherings such as Shenanigans designed to welcome
newcomers to share our spirit in less formal and fun ways.

•  We will take welcoming a step further to engage parishioners and
newcomers in the vibrant and unique Catholic spirit of Holy Family. 

Numeric Growth

• We will increase enrollment across all lines of programing including our Academy, Family and Teen Faith
Programs and attendance for all parish offerings.
• Gather more people to celebrate the Eucharist at Mass regularly.
• Increase the amount of generosity through financial support of our mission through regular offerings,
planned stewardship, various forms of electronic giving, support of major fundraising events and Lenten
Social Justice Projects.

Guiding Our Next 40 years

Our Movement of Growth will be characterized by increased attendance
and participation at Mass, and complemented by the Synodal Process,
recommended by Pope Francis. What is a Synodal Process? It is:
• A movement, guided by a conversation that emphasizes prayerful
listening leading to discernment and progress.
• Gathering groups of all parish constituencies in a genuine conversation 
to address important issues, concerns and ideas.

• Led by fellow parishioners and staff, trained to punctuate these conversations with silent prayer, thorough
feedback and participation of ALL in the discussion.
• A process that will span at least the next three years, ensuring ample opportunity for everyone to participate.
• An evolutionary process guided by ongoing Conversations in the Spirit—small group gatherings focused on
listening to the Holy Spirit and each other to shape the future of our community. A Leadership Team is in
place to direct our parish Synodal process, develop discussion questions, and create strategies to ensure all
voices are heard.

Our renewed emphasis on the Eucharist and the Synodal Process will drive our growth going forward while
capitalizing on the many qualities that have distinguished Holy Family since its founding.



Holy Family is known for its distinctive approach to Catholic worship, along with multiple
faith-building and educational efforts for adults, families, teens and younger children.
While weekly church attendance is still not at pre-Covid levels, we are making progress
in reaching worshipers in different ways. We are intentional in our efforts to take a
refreshed approach to a traditional liturgy.

Why do we feel different? Here are some of the ways:
•There is a high level of joy and passion among celebrants and worshipers.
•Our Cross of New Life is an alternative depiction focusing on the resurrection and new
life found in Christ.
•We experience a unique interpretation of Catholic music.
•Our video screens  provide  a multi-sensory experience that enhances all of our liturgies.

Distinctive Worship & Faith Building

Soon, we will be enhancing the beauty and functionality of our church in two areas. The first is
relocating the Holy Family statue located near the wall to the left of the altar. They will be placed in the
Narthex in a visible and welcoming location. The second change is transforming the rest of that area to
give the Tabernacle greater prominence, creating a central focal point for worship and devotion. Also,
Mary, the Mother of Christ, will be honored in a new and meaningful way within the church.

Celebrating and Living Our Faith
As we look to the future, we should not lose sight of the many significant accomplishments of the past
year. Our Family Mass is a successful multi-generational worship experience. We are also continuing to
use technology introduced during Covid to livestream Masses and other presentations. 

BE MORE: An Ignatian Spiritual Exercise Program introduced us to how the Spiritual Exercises of St.
Ignatius lead us to experiencing the mystery of God’s unconditional love in the everyday world.

To help build teen faith, we created our own Kairos to ground students in the Holy Family Community
while maintaining the traditional fruits of Kairos. We developed an Ambassadors program, a new role for
selected Teen Leaders to represent Holy Family in each of our main feeder high schools. These students
also have leadership roles in our IGNITE and FLAME programs and on our Confirmation Retreats.
Another new program is Fanning the Flame, an opportunity for teens of all ages to gather to socialize
and grow in community while growing in their relationship with God.

Architectural  Enhancements 



Our Human Concerns activities provide many examples of how Holy Family parishioners do Christ’s work
in the world. You do this through donations of money and goods, and untold hours volunteering to help
with various projects. Through your generous financial contributions more than $200,000 was donated
this past year to worthwhile causes:

•   The Dioceses of Great Falls-Billings and Helena, Montana 
•   The Diocese of Mandeville, Jamaica
•   Food and gifts over Thanksgiving, Christmas, and Easter to people experiencing food insecurity

Long-term funding also supports Human Concerns programs. We have been conducting estate
planning sessions to help parishioners better understand how their gifts could support the parish
beyond their life. As a result, this past year we received a significant bequest, which we designated to
endow a Social Justice Fund.

Our One In Love LGBTQ+ Ministry, the only one of its kind in the Archdiocese, provides a monthly forum
to explore sexuality, gender, and faith in a safe and loving atmosphere.

Parishioners also contributed their time to worthwhile projects. Members of the Welcome the Stranger
ministry have helped deliver and set up donated household goods in refugees’ new homes. Four
members of the ministry have helped a refugee family of eight from Nigeria, easing their adjustment to
life in our country. We reopened our PADS site for the first time since Covid. Over 1,800 volunteer hours
were dedicated to providing overnight shelter and meals to homeless guests on Sunday nights from
October through April. 

Holy Family Catholic Academy has prospered because of its innovative 
approaches to learning and teaching. HFCA strives to nurture students' 
curiosity, creativity and confidence to become global thinkers, leaders 
grounded in faith. The Academy is the only International Baccalaureate 
(IB) World School in the northwest suburbs. This distinction provides 
an international perspective and a holistic, comprehensive approach 
to education. 

As the world becomes more secular, faith-filled youth are critical to the 
church’s survival in the years ahead. The enthusiasm shown by the 
students on the cover gives me confidence that our approach is successful.

Human Concerns



Supplementing our regular collections, we were helped this past year by our prudent investment of
reserve funds, which generated about $240,000 of investment income. The finance committee is
working to continue this even as we’re faced with likely changes to interest rates.

We also intend to use bequests for efforts above and beyond our operating budget needs that align with
the mission of Holy Family. We encourage parishioners, as they meet with their financial planners, to
consider making a gift to allow us to continue the mission of Holy Family even after their death.

While Holy Family’s primary mission is supporting the spiritual needs of our parishioners, having an
inviting, safe facility to worship and gather for other activities is also critical. Your generous contributions
to our regular collections are vital to supporting an effective, energetic staff and maintaining our
extensive facilities. 

Financially we are in good shape. The capital campaign has helped bolster our balance sheet and has
helped fund the operational projects as well as our BE MORE efforts. As of June 30, we have collected
94% of the total campaign amount pledged by parishioners. Both the parish and academy had
operational profits. Additional bequests drove both extraordinary income and balance sheet
improvements. After a previous year decrease, we saw an increase in Sunday collections of 3%. Most of
that came after the request made during last year’s annual report weekend for parishioners to re-
evaluate their contribution levels, particularly electronic givers who make up over 50% of contributors.

Supporting Parish Needs



Holy Family was founded as a unique Catholic Community with a vibrant, relevant style of worship and
formation. Our community has evolved and changed yet remains true to our innovative, dynamic roots.
More than ever, we are capitalizing on the dreams and aspirations of our youngest through oldest
parishioners. Many parishes throughout the Archdiocese and country are closing or merging. We
continue to grow and thrive.

Every year our staff, leadership and I share a report that tells the story of our previous fiscal year. I also
regularly ask for your continued generosity and support. 

This year as we share this story I am also asking for your voice as we look to grow. Your voices are the
seeds for our future. Your participation in Eucharistic renewal and the Synodal Process will be the water
and sun that enables that growth.

Fr. Terry Keehan

Looking Ahead

The financial performance of the Academy is also promising. HFCA had  enrollment increases over our
budget that provided extra tuition revenue that did not affect the staffing plan. Rising enrollment,
coupled with an increase in before and after school CARE usage, along with our investment returns,
generated a comfortable operating profit for the school. We also are looking for alternative ways to
replace the Tax Credit Scholarship Fund to support students who desire a Catholic education.

Our 40th anniversary gives us many reasons to celebrate. But it also creates some concerns about our
building and facilities. As our building continues to age, there are significant infrastructure costs that
must be addressed. In the past year we have replaced the church roof and those of the office and
chapel/rectory wings, and next summer we will need to replace the roof and siding of the social center
and Bernardin wings. We’ve also repaired water leaks in several locations and replaced failing
components in our extensive HVAC system. Our parking lot is one of our biggest assets. We have been
crack filling the main lots to preserve their life and next year we will need to seal and re-stripe the lot.
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